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Minutes of an Annual General Meeting 

held at St Stephen’s Church, Rochester Row, London SW1

on Tuesday 15th July 2008 at 6.30 pm

1. The Chairman opened the meeting at 6.30 pm.

Apologies

2. Apologies were received in advance from: Richard Grafen, Patrick Haighton, Martin Humphreys, Monica Darnbrough, Malcolm Todd, Tamsin Cousins, Marion Paul, Jacky Erwteman, Ashley Marshfield

Minutes of 2007 AGM

3. The minutes of the 2007 AGM were adopted as a true record, proposed by, David Wedmore, seconded by Miranda Douce.

Secretary’s Report

4. The Secretary delivered his report on the 2007–08 season (Annex A).  There were no matters arising.  Sam thanked Jonathan for his work as Secretary and especially for liasing with all the venues.  There were no matters arising.

Conductor’s Report

5. The Conductor delivered his report on the 2007–08 season (Annex B).  The choir’s appreciation of Paul’s leadership of the choir was formerly recorded.

Discussion:

Colin Altman said that an audience member had said that we made an apparently larger sound at the Banqueting House compared with other venues so the question is whether this type of smaller venue suits us better.  Paul's view is that the choir has grown in terms of the sound it can produce and pointed out that the Banqueting House is a reverberant acoustic.  Liz Walton asked whether we should be attracting more people to join the choir, Ken pointed out that 24 people have joined the choir over the last two years so the turnover is actually quite significant (though not necessarily in the Altos).  Ruth Eastman commented that the piano at the Banqueting House was small in sound compared with us.  This will be corrected by having a larger instrument next time.  Liz Warren asked whether a possible extra rehearsal could be put in the diary close to a concert in case we need it rather than find ourselves still under rehearsed at the final rehearsal.  A programme of several short pieces can seem harder to bring together than a whole work.  Sam explained that the problem with an extra rehearsal (on a different night) can be poorly attended.  Colin commented that a Saturday workshop on the piece can be helpful.  Keith Long commented that he would not be able to come to rehearsal on another night, also that building in contingency would mean that we would end up using it.  Katherine Herzberg pointed out that only  2/3rds rehearsal attendance requirement makes it challenging to learn the music and Sam underlined that this should be seen as a maximum.  Turning up at the interval is taken as half attendance.  Danny Tomkins commented that we only went to the concert formation for rehearsal near to the concert and that sometimes gave us extra difficulties. Sam undertook to take these points on board as far as practical, within cost constraints etc. 

Treasurer’s Report

6. The Treasurer delivered his report on the 2007–08 season, (Annex C).  

Discussion:

William Longland asked if people who join the choir during the season pay the whole subscription.  Ken explained that it is calculated as a proportion of the year on a termly basis.  Katherine asked if the increase in the subscription would have been necessary without the recording project. Ken replied that, without the recording, he would not have felt it necessary to recommend an increase this year. Sam also explained that we are having a slightly less expensive concert season to balance the books, and reminded members that the increase in fees was only the second in 9 years.  Ian asked how we stand on sales from the first recording.  Ken advised that £2750 (about 300 CDs) have been sold.  The Jubilee Fund loan which funded some of the recording project has been repaid.  Rose Chandler clarified the proposal that each choir member would be asked to buy five CDs at £10 instead of fund raising (although if any members feel able to contribute more than this then this would be enormously helpful).  Liz Walton asked whether next season's Come and Sing pricing being £5 for choir members is large enough.  The committee's view is that members already pay subscriptions and the Come and Sing is considered as a core event for the Choir and thus only a small top-up is felt to be reasonable;  Jonathan also noted that  given his experience in dealing with punters on the day, £15 was coming close to the limit on what non-members would pay.  Moira asked how much it would cost to get a licence to sell the CD commercially – Malcom is looking into various aspects of the recording and will include this. Colin asked if we could improve the financial arrangement we have with the Brandenburg Sinfonia for concerts at St Martin's in the Fields.  Sam explained that we are continuing to discuss this with Bob Porter but there are other choirs who would also like to sing under this arrangement and thus Bob can currently look elsewhere for a Choir if needed. We need to consider this as a very cheap extra orchestral concert in the year, but it will never be cost neutral to the Choir.  Ruth asked if anyone in the choir would take on the role of finding sponsorship for the CD. No volunteers on the day, but the Committee would certainly be very grateful for someone in this role if they stepped forward.

Financial resolutions

7. That the member subscriptions be increased to £200 with propionate increases for members under 26, proposed Keith Long, seconded, Liz Warren 33 in favour, none against, 3 abstentions

8. That the discount for new members cease, proposed Colin Altman, seconded Liz Walton 37 in favour, none against, 2 abstentions. 

9. That the Treasurer’s report be approved, proposed by Katherine Herzberg, seconded by Katherine Howes 38 in favour, none against, 1 abstention

Ladies’ dress for concerts

10. Fiona Graph put forward the motion


“Women should have the option to wear smart black trousers for concerts.  Rationale: many women in the choir have expressed the wish to wear smart trousers and grumble about this regularly. Some women do in fact turn up for concerts in trousers (professing not to know of the dress code) and have been permitted to perform. Most choirs now allow women to wear trousers (my previous choir, East London Chorus, did so) and the necessity to wear long skirts is quite anachronistic. Trousers are considered more comfortable and practical by most women and would give us more options for our concert dress - most women already possess smart black trousers whereas none or very few of us would have long black skirts and have to make special purchases to do so”. The motion was seconded by Hilary Davies
11. Fiona Graph also put forward the motion

“We should change our choir dress code for women to be white blouses (with black skirts / smart black trousers).   Rationale: each time we have a concert my guests have commented to me on the negative effect of us being entirely in black. Some friends have particularly expressed how unattractive and gloomy it looks and one said she found it quite off-putting. The one time I was in the audience for a concert I was very struck by this factor, and found it created a heavy and quite oppressive visual impact. White blouses provide a lighter and more attractive look without in any way drawing attention to our dress or detracting from the music. And I don't know about anyone else but I have around four white blouses I could choose from, whereas I have no black tops at all and have to specially buy black tops which I wear for choir performance only - so it will be a cheaper solution.”.  The motion was seconded by Ruth Eastman

12. Rose Chandler put forward the motion

“That any change in Ladies concert attire be debated during the Autumn term 2008 at some point during a normal Tuesday rehearsal, to allow the greatest range of views to be explored, and be subject to a formal vote of the Choir at a Special General Meeting after that.  Rationale:  (in view of Fiona Graph's motions re. ladies' concert attire) the issue last year re. the introduction of black shirts for the gentlemen of the choir was first debated at Committee meetings, then amongst the gents as a group,  and the vote subsequently taken amongst those present at the AGM gave rise to much emotive and occasionally vitriolic correspondence.  I consider it therefore important that any debate and subsequent vote re.a radical change in the concert dress of the ladies of the choir be open to a greater proportion of the choir than are able to attend the AGM. ”  The motion was seconded by Monica Darnbrough
13. After detailed discussion, it was decided that it was logical to vote on the third motion first: 24 in favour, 9 against, 6 abstentions.  Returning Officer and Chairman considered this a sufficient majority in favour. We will have further discussions in the new term and provide an opportunity for the maximum number of members possible to take part in a vote.

Election of Officers and Committee

14. Before handing over the Chair of the meeting for the elections, Sam warmly thanked: Monica for Church liaison, Philip for concert management, Tamsin for her work as webmaster, updating the site sometimes several times a week, Rachael and William on the concert programmes, David and Michael (and many others) for church rehearsal arrangements, the refreshment crew, Monica and Liz for finding and negotiating new venues – and everyone else who has helped out the Choir in the last year. Without all of these efforts Sam noted that we simply could not operate.

15. Philip Pratley was confirmed as Returning Officer. No other nominations for posts having been received, the following officers of the Choir were elected unopposed for the 2008–09 season:

	
	Nominee


	Proposer


	Seconder



	Chairman


	Samantha Foley
	Ian Williamson


	Michael Growcott



	Treasurer


	Ken Holmes


	Malcolm Todd


	Chris Gotto



	Secretary


	Jonathan Williams


	Keith Long


	Malcolm Todd




These nominations were passed unanimously

16. No other nominations having been received, the following Committee members were elected for the 2008–09 season:

	
	Nominee


	Proposer


	Seconder



	Asst Sec


	Rachel Salisbury


	Joanna Worrell


	Imogen Davies



	Publicity


	Ruth Eastman Martin Humphreys
	Jacky Erwteman

Caroline James
	Gill Carruthers

Laurie Grace

	Librarian


	Rose Chandler
Laurence Grace
	Rachel Salisbury


	William Longland



	Business


	Katherine Howes
Miranda Douce
	Tamsin Cousins


	Laurie Grace



	Sop Rep


	Kate Goulden


	Katherine Herzberg
	Ruth Eastman



	Alto Rep


	Liz Walton


	Caroline Price


	Caroline James



	Tenor Rep


	Graham Hand


	Colin Altman


	Ashley Marshfield

	Bass Rep


	Malcolm Todd


	William Longland


	Andrew Hyde



	DBERR Rep


	Richard Grafen


	
	


These nominations were passed unanimously

Any Other Business

17. Michael Growcott proposed a vote of thanks to Sam and to the committee for successfully taking us through another year.

18. The Jubilee Fund trustees, being Ken Holmes, Ian Williamson and Penny Prior all stated they were willing to stand again.  Their continued appointment was  proposed by Andrew Hyde, seconded by Rachael Salisbury,  39 in favour, none against, no abstentions. Sam thanked them for their continuing efforts in this vital capacity.

19. William Longland commented that the arrangements for serving and eating food at the Banqueting House could be improved.  Sam noted that we have already given them feedback on this and a couple of other issues (a longer concert may merit an interval, for instance).

20. Liz Walton asked if we could have an advance flyer for the Come and Sing to distribute over the summer. The publicity team undertook to facilitate this if possible, and noted that a formal printed flyer would be available on the first day of the new term.

21. Jonathan circulated the re-audition schedule for August/Sept and asked Members to ensure that they had selected a time.

Close of meeting

22. The meeting closed at 8.45 pm. Sam encouraged everyone retire to the Greencoat Boy pub for a final drink of term.

Jonathan Williams

Hon. Secretary

August 2008

ANNEX A - Report of the Secretary on the 2007-08 Season

In preparing this report each year, the first thing I do is read last year’s – the key question being how has this year been different?  Well, one new thing has been two new concert venues, but more about that later.

Following the great success of our Mozart Requiem Come and Sing last year, we returned to the Church of the Holy Spirit, Clapham in November to hold a repeat event, this time with Beethoven’s Mass in C.  This did not attract the same numbers as we had had for the Mozart but nevertheless we had a good day and it was the first appearance for James with the choir.

For our main concert of the autumn term, we returned to St John’s, Smith Square to perform Handel’s Saul with the Brandenburg Baroque Soloists.  This was an enjoyable piece to rehearse and had some really moving sections in the performance, indeed it is summarised by the catching chorus “How excellent…”.  We were again complemented by some talented young soloists including Sophie Bevan and Christopher Ainslie and a few members of the choir were drafted in for small sections of recitative and we enjoyed a more extensive passage from Keith Long as a prophet.  In the run-up to Christmas we gave our usual concert of Christmas music here at St Stephen’s and we were joined by family and many friends of Kate Ashbridge, to whom the concert was dedicated. 2007 finished with our customary six appearances at the Ritz Hotel.

After Christmas we returned to work on the Monteverdi 1610 Vespers.  It was some years since this had last been performed by the choir and I had a personal interest in it, having rehearsed it twice previously but never performed it!  We soon realised that there was a lot of music to cover and there were many geographical difficulties in swapping between music lines, sometimes several times in one movement.  With doubling of many parts it was a big stretch for the choir but under Paul’s patient leadership we put on a very creditable performance.  It was our first visit to Holy Trinity Sloane Square which turned out to be very suitable for this kind of work.  We had a full house – which stretched other resources in terms of seating – and the committee were left with a loaves and fishes problem – how to turn 250 chairs into 300 in 30 minutes.  

Just prior to the Monteverdi concert, we also joined the Brandenburg Sinfonia again at St Martin’s in the Fields for a concert of Vivaldi’s Gloria and the Four Seasons.  As Paul was away, we invited Neil Ferris to conduct the concert and it was very enjoyable to work with him once more.

For the summer term we had chosen a programme of secular music by Vaughan Williams, Elgar, Britten and Chilcott.  Although a logistical nightmare for the librarians, it was stimulating to work on such a varied programme.  We were also trying out our second new venue this year in the Banqueting House, Whitehall.  This was a true experiment, being part of a concert series that they are piloting, and for a first try it was a great success.  We sang to a full house and afterwards joined our audience for a supper very ably prepared by the hard working Banqueting House staff.  The concert also gave our accompanist, James, an opportunity to demonstrate his very able playing through his accompaniment of our singing and a solo piano piece.  All in all the evening had a really good atmosphere.

As ever, many choir members contribute to making our season such a success but this year I would like to highlight those who contribute to our marvellous concert programmes – the one for our last concert in particular having very interesting notes written by different members and all put together in a fine format as a memento of the concert.

ANNEX B - Report of the Conductor on the 2007-08 Season

Whitehall Choir 

Conductor’s Report 2008

It has been an interesting season with some wonderful and varied music. Handel’s Saul was outstanding. We seem to suit Handel very well. A great group of young soloists, a terrific orchestra, complete the carillon and harp, and the choir on sparkling form. We must do more Handel works.

Christmas went well and was a particularly good event this year considering how little time we have to put it all together. It attracts a good audience and serves both us and the church well.

Monteverdi Vespers was a different kettle of fish. Right from the start this was obviously going to be problematical. It is not an easy piece and the very low pitch and the difficulty for many of having to sing in unfamiliar clefs made it an uphill struggle. The thing which slightly disappointed me (as for the recent concert) was that we actually had a quite a lot of rehearsal time for it and still we ended up with one of those ghastly final Tuesdays which we all prefer to forget but which seem to concentrate the mind. It all worked in the end. The church is lovely and had a good, forgiving acoustic. The band were wonderful (though there were problems) and the young soloists, yet again, mostly a triumph. Our star, Tom Hobbs, was especially brilliant. It was great to perform to a full house and a very enthusiastic one at that. We pulled it off by the skin of our teeth!

The Come and Sing went very well and everyone seemed to enjoy the day. The church is very good for these events. I think we need to find a slightly better placing for the piano next time which is more central. It is a terrific effort on a lot of people’s parts, and I think it is very good for us to do. Beethoven seemed to work well for it.

The most recent concert at the Banqueting Hall in Whitehall was terrific. I enjoyed it very much against all expectations. You gave me another ‘ best forgotten’ final Tuesday rehearsal and then, perhaps partly because the hall turned out to have a wonderful and generous acoustic, you really turned the taps on.  This is a very good venue (when the windows are closed – noise-wise) and I am glad that we will return. James played the piano outstandingly well and it was great for all of us to have this opportunity of hearing him play solo on his principal instrument and also to have some good piano accompaniments to play – especially the Elgar. It was a good programme for the type of event it was, and it showed the choir off to best advantage. A number of people afterwards commented on the lovely choral sound. We will not return to Chilcott in a while, but I am unapologetic about introducing those pieces which I think almost all of you enjoyed to some degree – at least if the evident passion in ‘The heart of the World’ was anything to go by. It was my first Chilcott and a little goes a long way, but it was good for that occasion. The Britten’s were terrific, and what fun to do them.

My annual grouses still hold true: late-comers and the ubiquitous ringing of that door bell; people who take ‘holidays’ for a term so that we never really know what the strength of the choir actually is. We are a small choral society with strictly limited places because of the size of the stage at Smith Square. Each one of you is therefore sitting on a valuable seat. We are stopping people from joining us because you have a place. If you take a holiday from the choir the intended balance is changed but we still cannot bring in new people until you signal your intention to leave or if an audition provides one or two new places. Of course there are some good reasons why some people cannot sing, but not liking the music for a term should not be one of them. In a choir you take the rough with the smooth. It is impossible to please everyone all the time.

Looking at last year’s report I see I said all these things then too. I could say the platitudinous thing that I expect that I will say it next year and the year after as well. What a shame if I do. Does that mean that we never move forward in these areas?

Auditions are coming up and I know a number of you are very uneasy about them – in fact I know one or two who are positively upset by the thought of them. I will say a couple of things:

1. This is not a ‘cull’. It is very much a stock-taking exercise. That is not to say that there may be a casualty or two. I would be irresponsible if I were to say otherwise and it would lead you to a false expectation. Auditions do matter and they can be an opportunity for me to address issues. But the principle point is to have a three-year stock-take and to find out how people’s voices are three years on (for those who were with us last time).

2. I know that for some, as I say, this is a frightening experience. I can only say that it really shouldn’t be. I am a friendly, nice guy (!!!) who is entirely on your side. I KNOW what an awful thing it is that we are asking you to do. I don’t want to make it any worse. You are behind closed doors. No one else can hear you except me and James who will play this time. Please try to come with a positive frame of mind. You are not being asked to stand up and sing a solo in the Festival Hall. No-one could be keener than me that you should do as well as humanly possible. I can tell you that it is much easier to tell someone they have passed than failed so I want people to pass!

That’s all from me except to say a huge thank you to Sam who, I reiterate, is the best chairman of a choir I have come across. Brilliant, good humoured, efficient, clear-thinking, visionary, hard-working, excellent at binding together all the disparate elements of a very wide-ranging committee, and not a BAD alto! 

Ken, for his outstanding work as treasurer. Another clear thinker with a brilliant way of telling us what is going on with the money without blinding us with rocket science.

And all the members of the committee who work hard to make this choir the living and vital thing it is. But, despite all my grouses above, I also want to thank you for being a delightful group to work with. Endlessly frustrating, full of promise and, when you want to display it, a wonderfully intelligent and lively bunch which keeps me still coming on Tuesdays.
ANNEX C - Report of the Treasurer on the 2007-08 Season


WHITEHALL CHOIR AGM, 15/07/08: TREASURER’S REPORT

Report in three parts:

· Financial review of 2007/2008 season

· Financial implications of what is planned for 2008/2009 season

· Two specific recommendations on subscriptions

Although it is Treasurer’s report, on occasions I shall be reporting a committee decision and/or making a recommendation on its behalf, and I will make clear when that’s the case.

I shall be referring to 5 spreadsheets, of which I hope you have a sight:

1. Updated general budget, 2007/2008

2. Update concerts budget, 2007/2008

3. Draft general budget, 2008/2009

4. Draft concerts budget, 2008/2009

5. Draft recording budget, 2008/2009

THIS SEASON – 2007/2008

We aim to break even on over time on the General Account, and for 2nd year running we have come within £100 of that.

Most significant item, as usual, is the cost of putting on concerts (Speadsheet 2) – our overall deficit >£11,750. The figures, I believe, are factual; the following interpretations are mine.

· Handel Saul (SJSS, November): an expensive concert to mount, and in spite of a good house – Handel at SJSS usually good for us – we lost nearly £7,000;

· Carols (St Stephen’s, December): revenue up 75% on usual, for a sad reason, hence healthy surplus even after larger-than-usual donation to church;

· Montverdi Vespers (Sloane St, April): another expensive concert, unusually so for one without a box office, but our best house for some time – hence deficit limited to <£4,000 (helped enormously by a £750 grant for the 6 soloists from JB Trust – thanks to Paul);

· English Songs (BHW, July): very successful concert in interesting new venue, for which we paid no actual fee, but none of the ticket revenue came to the Choir, although we sold 65% of them. We would normally expect to break even, at least, on a piano-only concert – and I believe we would have done at SJSS - so in effect we paid c.£1,800 with no further risk but no opportunity to generate a surplus. Although we have already decided to sing there again next April, I believe we should try to negotiate a better deal.

It has become a tradition that I try to express all our income and expenditure in terms of what it means for each of us as members.

Subs were paid by 78 members this season, and these accounted for 33% of our total INCOME of c.£40,000; a further 9% came from tax refunds (96% of theoretical maximum); almost 10% came from fundraising.

The hypothetical average (the more accurate “mean” doesn’t sound right in this context) member, therefore:

· paid £169 in subscriptions

· enabled us to claim £46 in tax refunds

· helped us raise £50 in fundraising efforts (significantly c.£21 for each night you sang at the Ritz)

That’s a total of £265 each, with just £10 (excluding concert income) from other sources, such as donations & bank interest.

Of the c£25,200 SPENT (net of concert income), 52% went on subsidising our concerts, 35% on routine rehearsals, 4.9% on ad hoc events such as rehearsing the Vivaldi concert and the Saturday workshop, 2.2% on administration, and 1.5% on non-concert publicity.

Our average member, therefore, spent:

· £150 of his/her input on concert subsidies

· £102 (<£3 an evening) on rehearsals

· £14 on ad hoc events

· £6.35 on the choir’s administration

· £4.50 on general publicity

I leave you to judge whether that’s good value!

Finally, no review of the season would be complete without saying my usual – but no less sincere for that – “thank you” to everyone, in fact very many of you, who have done rather more than the hypothetical average to keep our finances sound: the small band who work each week to help us raise >£700 from rehearsal refreshment sales; those who help each week with preparing the church – an unbelievably cheap rehearsal space in central London – and restoring it afterwards, thus maintaining our good relationships here; those who cajole us to sell concert tickets; sang more than one night at the Ritz; who help in so many small ways.

NEXT SEASON – 2008/2009

Next season, however, looks rather different financially; we are looking at a General Fund deficit of > £2,000. (All figures are, of course, estimates at this stage. The most significant item of projected expenditure is >£9,000 on producing a second Choir CD, and helping to accommodate this by spending >£10,500 less (net £4,150 less) on putting on concerts.

On the income side, we have built in a rise of £10/year (a rise of 5.26%, the first for three years and only the second since 2001) in full-rate subscriptions, coupled with a withdrawal of the 30% concession for new members in the season they first join; these changes would raise >£1,000/year, and I will formally propose them shortly.

The committee have normally treated me very kindly and accepted most of the budget proposals I put to them, so I can present much of the treasurer’s report as being on behalf of the committee also – the concept of collective responsibility is an important one. On this occasion, however, I hope you will forgive me pointing up what you might feel to a rather arcane difference between my role as a committee member with specific financial tasks to perform and my slightly different role as treasurer - an officer and trustee of the Choir. Just occasionally – and this is the first time in 9 years – those two roles can be in conflict.

When the committee first started to consider a second CD, it was my task, of course, to produce a budget for that and present it to my colleagues for discussion: what you see in Spreadsheet 5 is the result of that process. The committee accepted my recommendation that it would not be reasonable, only two years after an appeal to the Choir that raised £7,650 (+ £1,770 tax reclaimed) for the first recording, to make another such appeal. We decided that it would not be unreasonable to suggest, instead, that members be asked to commit to selling an average of five CDs each at £10, producing an income of c.£3,000.

This still leaves us with the need to take c.£6,500 from the General Fund for the production of the recording. Because of the reduced concert expenditure, coupled with the increased subscription income, this means that we would still end next season with a GF carry-over balance of c.£4,500 (cf £6,750 this season), which is the figure that the officers agree is at the bottom of our comfort range. Technically, therefore, the Choir can “afford” to produce this second CD. I did advise my colleagues, however, that I was not persuaded that we are justified in using the Choir’s resources to produce, only two years after our first, another of what the recording trade calls a “vanity” recording. (Put simply, this means a recording produced to professional recording standards but intended primarily for the satisfaction of the sponsors/performers, rather than for commercial sale.) The first recording was a valuable experience for the Choir, and few – if any – can have felt that we shouldn’t have put both our own and the Choir’s (and, indeed, taxpayers’) money into it, and the fact that we were recording one of Paul’s compositions made it even more appropriate that we should do it. 

These are matters of judgment, of course, and my judgment is that a second recording, at this time, would not give the Choir £9,000 (or £6,500) worth of added experience, and I was one of a very small minority of the committee that voted against going ahead with the recording. I present the draft budgets for next season, therefore, on behalf of the committee.

TWO SPECIFIC RECOMMENDATIONS

a. that the full-rate subscription for season 2008/2009 should be £200 (an increase of £10), with proportionate increases for members under 26 and for members paying by monthly standing order.

b. that the 30% reduction for new members in their first season in the Choir should discontinued.

Ken Holmes, Treasurer

15 July 2008

� The default position on subscription is that they rise with inflation each season.


� This concession was introduced in 2001, when subscriptions were raised by >60% - we had been “running on empty” for some time - and at a time when the Choir had vacancies in all voices.





